Defford and Besford Parish Council
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting
    held on Tuesday 8 September 2009
     In the Village Hall, Defford

Meeting commenced:7.45 pm. Meeting ended: 9.30 pm.     Present:  Cllrs J Brookes (Chairman), Cllrs R Davis,  R Neath , D S Wilkinson, I Spiers , R Ottley, J Dodwell 
                           In attendance: D M Taverner Parish Clerk 
                Apologies: Cllr C Woods and County Cllr A Hardman 
1 Declarations of Interest for a) the Meeting and b) Any Changes to be notified to the Registers of Interests and Gifts &   Hospitality

Cllr R Davis –       re Rooftop Housing Group

Cllr A Roe   -        Village Hall

Cllr D Wilkinson – Member of PCC  

Cllr Brookes   -     Village Hall 

Cllr R Neath   -     Village Hall
All non prejudicial 
2 Public questions and open session  
Residents raised questions concerning the parking of vehicles along Church Lane which could prevent emergency vehicles being able to gain access to some properties. The Clerk advised that he would asking the local Community Police officer to .look at the situation with a view to asking residents to be more considerate with their parking arrangements in the area.

Several comments were made relating to the unsatisfactory performance of the Midland Diamond Bus Company. The Clerk advised that he would be sending a letter voicing these concerns to the responsible officers at the County Council

Questions were asked regarding the state of repair of road surfaces abs ditches. The Clerk replied that he had asked the County Council’s officers to attend a site meeting and had again asked the County Council to indicate when the road surface- especially in Harpley Road would be improved. The Clerk also advised that he had again written to the County Council to ascertain their timetable for repairs and maintenance of the entire main road infrastructure in the immediate area.
Following concerns regarding the leaking drain in Harpley Road and the Clerk reported that the County Council had arranged to pressure jet the main drainage system, which had seemed to have resolved the problem- although this would continue to be monitored.
A resident asked why planning applications were not displayed on the Parish notice board. The Clerk replied that they would be in future once the new notice board was in place. It was difficult to display them fully and details were in any event posted on the Wychavon website – free access to which could be gained at local libraries for those without a computer at home.
3  Minutes   

     The minutes of the meeting held on 14 July 2009 had been previously circulated.  Councillors agreed them as a true record and they were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.
4 Planning 

    Planning applications had been received in respect of the following:-

W/09/01554 Buckles Orchard – Two detached houses. Councillors raised questions regarding the positioning of the boundary end of and the access for Emergency vehicles. Cllr Dodwell agreed to raise these objections with the District Council.
W/09/02684 Earth Bund – Home Farm – Retrospective application agreed by the District Council.
W/09/001798 Copelands Farm – Proposed garaging – no objections raised.
5
Wychavon District Council Standards Committee hearing
The Clerk advised that he had been formally interviewed by the e monitoring officer at Wychavon District Council concerning allegations made against Cllr J Brookes. The Clerk had provided a statement and was producing copies of correspondence and minutes for the monitoring officer. Whilst the matters were being investigated the Clerk advised it was not possible to debate the issues involved until investigations had been completed and a conclusion reached..

The Clerk pointed out that he had had to spend an inordinate amount of time on this issue to the detriment of other work that would be of real benefit to the Community.
6
Village Hall – Legal Fees outstanding
Cllr Brookes advised that he had been contracted by Hallmarks who were pursuing their claim for outstanding legal fees in respect of the Village Hall project direct from Thomson Bancks the VHMC solicitors.

 Cllr Brookes advised Council that Hallmarks were aware of the VHMC promises to pay their fess and as a result the Council had withheld payment of the Village Hall insurance premium to the VHMC this year. Cllr Brookes proposed that an interim, without prejudice payment shoyld be sent to Hallmarks in the sum of £1,000. This was seconded by Cllr R Davis and after debate the proposal was supported by 6 votes to 0 with an abstention by Cllr R Ottley.

Debate continued to ensue regarding the failure of the Village Hall Project. The debate was interrupted by vociferous interjections from the Public. 

The Chairman attempted to restore order, but his requests were ignored and the members of the public who had been present then left the meeting en masse. One Member of the public threw the copy agenda papers deliberately towards the Chairman and the Clerk, and leaving the meeting in great ill humour.

Following these interjections Members continued to debate the best way forward for the refurbishment of the existing hall.

Cllr Dodwell stated that he had felt that the Chairman’s comments to the VHMC members present had been inflammatory and that a middle road should be found to move the two sides forward. 
   7
Finance



(a) The following accounts were approved for payment

 

	
	Payee
	 
	 
	Description
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	Hallmarks LLP
	 
	On account Legal Fees- Village Hall Project
	
	
	 
	1000.00 
	         -   
	1000.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	LA Garden Services
	 
	Grass Cutting July and August
	
	 
	                520.00 
	   
	 520.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	LANT
	 
	Subscription
	
	
	 
	5.00
	
	5.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	
	 
	 
	 
	 

	D M Taverner
	 
	Clerk Salary and Expenses  1 July
	 
	742.87
	         -   
	742.87

	 
	 
	 
	to 30 September 2009
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 


In view of the fact that the VHMC were still in an ongoing dispute concerning the payment of the Council’s legal fees in respect of the aborted Village Hall Project, Cllr Brookes proposed that the Parish Council would, without prejudice, make a payment of £1,000 on account to Hallmarks for their  outstanding legal fees. This proposal was seconded by Cllr Davis and after debate the Council resolved to make such payment to Hallmarks LLP on the understanding that the VHMC were still held responsible for payment of the total outstanding sum.
8 Maintenance of open spaces 

(a) Lengthsman Scheme The Clerk had attended a meeting with County Council officers and had been advised of projects attempting to progress that would be suitable to be undertaken s under the lengthsman scheme. The Clerk outlined the type of projects that may be funded but advised that there were strict rules governing the scheme. 
(b) Maintenance of roadways, footpaths and hedgerows –  

The Clerk advised Members that he was able to report emergency repairs to dangerous potholes and damaged footpaths directly to the County Council via the new web link. Members were asked to report any such problems via the Clerk who would log such reports and monitor the response to them.
(c)Crabbe Yard – enforcement issues
Cllr Dodwell reported that action was continuing to be taken by the Wychavon District Council environmental enforcement team and further updates would be presented to future meetings. 
Information had been received that the firm operating from the site had been put into receivership.

9.  Councillors Reports
Cllr Davis outlined the following points by way of an update from recent activities by the District Council

Cllr Davis outlined the District Council’s ongoing financial planning dealing  with its worsening financial situation following the economic downturn. Additional efficiency savings were being sought in addition to those previously identified. There was a continuing freeze on recruitment. 
Recycling rates were at target levels and had risen appreciably since the introduction of the new wheelie bin collection system

Cllr Wilkinson agreed to liaise with the PCC regarding the joint purchase of a new village notice board
Cllr Neath reminded the Council of its responsibility for the repairs of the Walls surrounding the Church Subsequently the Clerk had met with the Heritage officer -  Jim Burgin - at the District Council on this subject – a survey of the state of the walls had last been undertaken some five years previously. .

There being no other business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9 30 pm.

Signed ........................

Chairman
Dated 10 November 2009..........................
